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CITY OF COOS BAY CITY COUNCIL 
Agenda Staff Report 

TO: 

FROM: 

THROUGH: 

ISSUE: 

MEETING DATE 
October 21 , 2014 

Mayor Shoji and City Councilors 

Jim Hossley, Public Works Directorqf;­

Rodger Craddock, City Manager~ 

North 81
h Street Gate 

BACKGROUND: 

AGENDA ITEM NUMBER 

On December 29, 2004 the City received a right-of-way use permit application and letter from Lou 
and Kathie Leberti, 1725 N 81

h Street, requesting to place a gate across the N 81
h Street between 

residence addresses at 1801 and 1865 N. 81
h. Their desire was to create a dead end for the road. 

A~parently the road had been a dead end prior to it being opened in1996 by the owners of 1801 N 
81 Street to gain access to thei r new home. It should be noted that the N 81

h Street right-of-way 
is/was originally platted as a through street. 

Shortly after receiving the letter and application from the Leberti 's, staff mailed surveys to 45 
residents along N 81

h between Koosbay Blvd and Redwood Ave and to the blocks of N 1 01
h St that 

ingress/egress onto N 81
h. The City received 9 responses in favor of gating and 13 in favor of 

keeping the road opened. The City also placed the radar/speed trailer on N 81
h. Data gathered by 

the trailer indicated that more than 90% of the drivers traveled at speeds less than 25 mph . Then 
City Manager Scott McClure denied the Leberti 's request February 22, 2005. On April14, 2005, the 
Leberti's appealed the City Manager's decision to the City Council. On April 19, 2005, the Council 
directed staff to schedule a public hearing on the issue. In May 2005, the Leberti's obtained 20 
signatures from neighboring residents in sup~ort of the gate. On June 7, 2005, the City Council 
approved installation of a gate across North 81 Street in the vicinity of 1801 N 8th. The swing gate 
was installed shortly thereafter and remains in place to this day. The gate is locked but can be 
opened by the Coos Bay Fire Department. 

The gate does slow down response time by public safety. Rather than risk the time it takes to stop a 
response vehicle and for personnel to get out and unlock the gate, emergency responders take an 
indirect route and drive around the block. Fire Chief Anderson 's research shows that the fire 
department has responded to eight (8) emergencies on N. 8th St. between Koos Bay Blvd and Pine 
(1500 blk to 2000 blk) in the last 2 years. Chief McCullough determined that the police department 
has responded to 72 emergency calls in the area of 1500 to 2200 blocks of N. 81

h street since 
January 2012. Both Chiefs would prefer the gate removed. For Public Works crews the gate adds 
to time and inconvenience when working in the area. 

ADVANTAGES: 
For nearby residents, the gate provides relief from pass by traffic. 

DISADVANTAGES: 
Slows public safety response time over what existed between 1996 and 2005. In addition, it is not 
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good public policy to gate public streets. 

BUDGET IMPLICATIONS: 
None if gate remains in place. Should the gate be removed, there would be some cost in labor and 
equipment to remove the gate. 

RELATED CITY GOAL: 
Not a City goal 

ACTION REQUESTED: 
If it pleases the City Council, advise staff regarding any changes you desire to make regarding the 
gate across 8th Street in the vicinity of 1801 8th St. 

ATTACHMENTS: 
Minutes from the June 7, 2005 City Council Meeting 
Letters from the Leberti's 
Letter from City Manager Scott McClure 
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City of Coos Bay 
5-oo Central Ave. 
Coos Bay, OR 97420 

To: City Council and other staff to whom it may concern.. 

1725 N ~ Street 
Coos Bay, OR 97420 
December 29, 2004 

Subject: P~ent of a gate across road on North 8111 Street off ofKoosbay.Blvd .(north side) between 
residence addresses at 1801 and 1865 No$ gth Street to create a. dead end again as it was prior to 1996. 

·-····--···-·--··--- -··-·-·-·---- ····---·--··-·----·--···----------··---- -------·· ·-

North 8th Street off ()f KQO:Sbay Blvd wa:s changed from a; dead end street V\~th a bunn. to a thm 
~'when a new home was built at 1 &01 Norlh gth Street. The road was opened for fire protection 
pmpoSe:s only. ~ owne.r of~ property had two optio.J;m befure starting to oonsttuct his home. The 
first option was for the land..own6r to have a fire b.Ydra.nt ksta.U~ and the second option beiil.g opening 
the street up to thm traffic. Both options We-re to be at his expense. The property owner chose to open 
the road. · · 

Once 1he toad became a~ city street., the city was obligated to majnta{o it The property 
owners were not reqnired to put in culverts and the gravel road washes out continuously:· This, 

. there-fore) causes tQe ci:ty.to regularly spend city fim.ds to gravel, grade and maintain the road at city 
taxpayers expense, when in fact by installing a locked gate and having tne City of Coos Bay Fire 
Department having a key to it would eliminate the coo.tmued cost o.fmaintenanoe to the road. 

· With the road once again becoming a dearl-eild street, as it had been for many decades, the 
vehicular "traffic would be pushed back to Highway 101 and not through the existing residential 
neighbo:rh()od. We tm.dorstand that 1hls prohably·will not stop the increased pedestrian traffic. 

· The constru.ction start o.f the remodelmg of the South Coast Gospel 1-figsi-Oil at 1999 North Jfil is 
scheduled to ·begin in early 2005. It is our desire that by closblg North gfh Street with a locked gate that 
it "Will tram (or retrain). drivers to once aga:in use the aiready existing paVed streets to the east ofNorth 
gm through~ 001J?Dlercia1 area as had been done m past years, or remain on Highway 101. By doing 
so, the C;ity ofCpo~ ,Say wpl no looger need '00 oonstantiy put.m.onies into maintaining the graveled 
area of North g'1h S:treet to the west of the new site of die ptoposed :Mlssion. 

It is our hope,. as wen as. many o-f our neighbors. that the clqsure of the street will possibly help 
to restore some of the property values tD our priv.ate resi4ences in the immediate area The lvfission 
hopes to house up tO siXty men and establish a faci.lity for women; and the already existing·T .H.E. 
House, on Ke>osbay :mvd., which. ho-uses np to twenty-seven peC>Ple per _night on a daily basis -will 
obviously bring many transitional people to cmr immediate nei.ghbmhood.. 

We want to thank all ofth.ose concerned for oonsiderihg the proposed placement of a locked 
gate in the .1 800 block ofNortb. ~Street between lgQl North gtn and 1&65 North g-thin Coos Bay.· · 

~~Lf-.6~ 
Lou and Kathie Leberti 

Enclosed: Pho-to copies of street 
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City of Coos Bay 
FEB 2 8 2005 

Lou & Kathie Leberti 
P.O. Box 1137 
Coos Bay, Oregon 97420 

RE: Request to close North 8th Street 

Dear Mr. and Mrs. Leberti: 

Department of Commu11-ity Se1rvices 

500 Central A-venue~ Coos Bax Oregon 97420 • Phone 541-269-8918 
http:/fwww.coosbay. 01;5 

February 22, 2005 

Your request to close North 8th Street betWeen KoosbayBlvd and Redwood Ave at approxi~ately the 
. 1800 block has been considered and resulted in the recommendation to keep the street open as a public 
street. North 8th Street was originally platted as a through street and is being used as it was originally 
intended, by the public. Other criteria used to form the conclusion are as fo llows: 

1. North 8th Street was opened at the expense ofthe property owner of 1801 North 8th Street as a 
condition of approval the new residence being built. The owner submitted engineered plans that provided 
the centerline design grade for the street. The street provides fire access to the hydrant at North 8th Street 
and Pine Street. 

2. A survey was mailed to the residents along North 8th Street betWeen Koosbay Blvd and Redwood 
ve and to the blocks of North 1Oth Street that ingress/egress onto North 8th, a total of 45 residents. 

results were: 13 not in favor of closing North 8th Street and 9 affmning the closure. 

The radar/speed trailer was placed along North 8th Street with the results enclosed. 

Citizen involvement is encouraged and appreciated by the staff and Council. If we can be of further 
to you, please let us know. 

\\cityfs\sbaker$\North 8th Street.doc Agenda Item #4 

Coos Bay Boardwalk 
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City of Coos Bay 
500 Central A venue 
Coos Bay, Or 97420 

May2005 

Attention: Mayor Joe Benetti and members of City Council 

We, the undersigned owners/residents of property on or near North 8th Street (north of 
Koos Bay Blvd) would like to request that North 8th Street be closed to vehicular traffic between 

----'1H<80-l-and--l-865-Nortlr8lb-streetwhere-a-bernronce-existed::-The-bemrwhiclrexisted,-to-mn---­
knowledge, for a minimwn of 50 years created a dead end. We feel that the placement of an 
operational swinging gate with a lock held by the Coos Bay Fire Department would enable this to 
once again become a closed street. 

No one in the neighborhood, not even adjoining property owners to the immediate north 
and south of 1801 N. 8th, were advised about the street opening. Public records were requested 
from the city to see if"any notice" had been given to anyone. The city WaS unable to locate 
anything in their records. This is an inexcusable error on the city's part. Property owners should 
be informed when changes are made that affect their neighborhood. This opening occurred only 
because of a new home being built at the 1801 N. 8th address. The lack of notification from the 
City of Coos Bay was distw-bing and as traffic has continued to increase over the past several 
years, so have safety issues regarding traffic. 

The grade of the graveled portion of the road should have been improved by the city 
when they told the property owners of 1801 N. 8th to push through the street if they chose not to 
go to the expense ofh~ving a fire hydrant installed. The graveled road is narrow and there is a 
total lack of visibility until you reach the crest of the hill. Adding to the problem is the angle of 
the street when leaving or entering the graveled portion of the street 

If a motorist uses the road frequently, many are aware of the danger. A frrst time, 
infrequent, or careless driver using the street as a shortcut creates a terrible hazard, especially if 
that driver is traveling over 20 miles per hour straight down the middle of the road. 

The residents of the 1600 and portions of the 1700 block of 8th Street (where the street is 
paved on the south end) in particular fear being side-swiped, rear-ended. or hit head-on while 
trying to enter or exit their own driveways> or simply when wanting to tum around to park in 
front of their homes on the street 
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· Please try to understand that until you have traveled the street regularly on a daily basis or 
reside on the most southerly part ofN. 8th Street (towards Koos Bay Blvd), you may notbe able 
to comprehend the complexity of the problems. 

The opening of this street has unfavontbly affected homeowners and their families and 
we the following residents request a.reversal of the decision which was made to open tiur street 

Printed Name Address Signature 
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Lou & Kathie Leberti 
1725 N. 8th St. 
Coos Bay, OR 97420 

May 31,2005 

Mayor Benetti and City of Coos Bay Councilors 
500 Central 
Coos Bay, OR 97420 

--------

Subject: Appeal in regards to City Staff and City Manager decision to keep N. gth St. off 
Koos Bay Blvd. Open. 

We do not feel that the explanation of the city coming to their decision itufficient 
reason for denial of our request for an operational swing gate to be plac - here there had 
once been a barrier/berm for a minimum of 50 years. 

Proper paperwork has been filed with the city regarding a right of way use permit. 

Concerns of safety of the residents in this neighborhood, particularly on N. 8th St. where 
vehicle speeding and careless driving has become a major problem, is our objective in 
this appeal. 

Attached is a copy of a letter with the signatures of twenty owners/residents who live on 
N. 8th St. or that ingress/egress said street. These people all have issues about the lack of 
feeling safe in the neighborhood when it comes to vehicle traffic. Also attached are 
copies of photos ofN. 8th St. and a brief explanation of them. 

Sincerely, 

Enclosures: Letter with signatures 
Photos of street 
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I 
DATE: 

TO: 

FROM: 

ISSUE 

MEETING DATE 
6-7-05 

June2, 2005 

CITY OF COOS BAY 
Agenda Staff Report 

AGENDA ITEM NUMBER 

Mayor Benetti and City Councilors 

Scott McClure, City Manager ~ 

I 

-------------------· ------- -······· -·------ ---- ---·· ---·-··----- --·--- --·- --···-----·--·--

Request to Close a Portion of N. 8th St. 

BACKGROUND 

Lou and Kathie Leberti have requested that the City consider closing a portion of N. 8th st. Staff 
recommended denial of the request. This decision was appealed to the City Manager, which upheld 
the denial. The decision of the City Manager has been appealed to the City Council and is now 
before you. 

To help Council with its decision, I would like to provide a chronoiQgy of events leading up to this 
point, present some facts and analysis of the request and present Council with options. The 
following attachments have also been included for your review: 

1. Recent correspondence between the applicants and the City. 
2. Speed reports from the street (attached to City Manager letter to the Leberti's). 
3. January citizen survey results regarding the issue. 
4. Staff analysis of the closure request. 
5. Recent public comments on the issue. 
6. Information on the 1996 decision to remove the ~erm in the street as a condition 

of development approval. 

Chronology 

June 6, 1996 

December 29, 2004 
January 2005 
February 11, 2005 
February 22, 2005 
March 4, 2005 
March ? , 2005 

March 23, 2005 
April 11, 2005 

Carters issued a right-of-way use permit that allowed them to build a home 
without having to prqvide a fire hydrant or build a turnaround that could 
accommodate a fire truck. . 
Leberti's apply for right-of-way use permit to close 8th St. 
Citizen survey completed. 
Staff decision on the closure request. 
Letter sent to the Leberti's on denial of closure request. 
City Manager meeting with Kathie L~berti to discuss application denial. 
City Manager informed the Leberti's that the denial will be upheld; discussed 
how to appeal City Manager decision to Council. 
Leberti's file public records request 
Leberti letter to City requesting an appeal of the staff and City Manager 
decision on the closure. The letter reiterated the records request and 
requested advisement on how to get this item on the Council agenda after 
records were provided. 

C:\Documenls and Settings\smcclure\Community Services\Streets\Jeberti eth st. appeal staff report.doc 
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8th St. Closure Appeal Staff Report 
June 2, 2005 
Page2 

April 14, 2005 

April 19,2005 

Letter to Council provided by the Leberti's to the City Council regarding their 
appeal. 
Leberti's appear before the City Council. Council directs staff to fulfill the 
Leberti information request and to schedule a public hearing on the issue at a 
time workable for the Leberti's. 

April21, 2005 Leberti's agree to June 7 hearing date. 

Discussion 

Observations-regarding this issue: -------·------·-- --- -----------------

o N. 8th Street is a platted street and opened as a condition of development. The reason 
for the opening (fire access) still exists. 

o · The street is narrow in the area in question and has some visibility issues. This.can 
cause a traffic safety issue if cars are traveling too fast. 

o Traffic data did not show that this street was receiving a high volume of speeders. 
Staff also noted that the street is not unique in the number of speeders or topographic 
issues. 

o The January citizen survey showed 9 in favor of the closure request and 13 opposed. 
o The recent citizen request for comments showed 3 in favor of the request and 2 

opposed (written comments). 
o The Police and Fire Departments have commented that the requested closure would 

slow their response times to the neighborhood. 

Options 

Some options for Council to consider: 

1. Affirm the staff/CM decision to deny the closure request 
2. Overturn the staff/CM decision and allow the street to be closed 
3. Affirm the staff/CM decision and install "Narrow Street" sign age at the crest of the gravel 

section to improve safety 

Staff reviewed several other options for improvement of safety on the street, but did not consider 
them workable. The street could be turned into a one-way street. This would eliminate safety issues 
concerning vehicles traveling in opposite directions at the narrow point of the street, but could be 
confusing or a nuisance for users. Staff also looked into low~ring the crest of the hill on the gravel 
section to improve visibility, but could not implement an alteration without negatively impacting an 
existing driveway. 

C:\Documents and Settings\smcclure\Community Services\Streets\leberti 8th st. appeal staff report. doc 
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8th St. Closure Appeal Staff Report 
June 2, 2005 
Page3 

ADVANTAGES 

Street Closure - this would improve the safety of the street and cut down on traffic. 
Maintain Open Street - this would avert similar requests for street closures. 

DISADVANTAGES 

Street Closure- other requests will likely follow. More street closures could fragment our community, ___ _ 
_____ a_n,_,daeny pubhc use of pu5Tic roads. 

Maintain Open Street - safety issues would continue. 

BUDGET 

No budget impact. 

RECOMMENDATION 

Uphold the staff/CM decision. 

C:\Documents and Settings\smcclure\Community Serv.ices\Streets\leberti 8th st appeal staffreporldoc 
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MINUTES OF THE. PROCEEDINGS OF THE CITY COUNCIL 

Jut~e 7, 2005 

The minutes of the proceedings of a regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Coos Bay, 
Coos County, Oregon, held at 7 p.m. in the Council Chambers at City Hall, 500 Central Avenue, 
Coos Bay, Oregon. · 

Those Attending 

Those present were Mayor Joe Benetti and Councilqrs Jon Eck, Roger Gould, Jeff McKeown, 
Gindi Miller,. John Muenc:;:_hrath, and Kevin Stufflebean. City staff present was City Manager Scott 
McClure, Deputy. Recorder Joyce Jansen, City Attorney Nathan McClintock, Finance Director 
Janell Howar.9. Ffre Battion Chief Howard Owens, Library Director Carol Ventgen, Planning 
Administrator Laura Barron, and Police Chief Eura Washburn. 

Flag Salute· .. 

Mayor Benetti opened the meeting and led the assembly in the salute to the flag. 

Consent Calendar 

Mayor Benetti reviewed the consent calendar which consisted of approval of the minutes of 
March 29, April 5, and April 19, 2005, appointment of Coos Bay representative to the County 
Library Board, recommendation to approve an OLCC license application/greater privilege for 
Gustina Lund dba Silver Dollar Tavern, and recommendation to approve OLCC license 
renewals for 2005/06. Councilor Miller moved to approve the consent calendar as presented. 
Councilor Eck seconded the motion which passed with the Mayor and all Councilors present 
voting aye. 

Presentation by Brett Weidemiller, President 
of the Firefighters Volunteer Association 

Brett Weidemiller, President of the Firefighters Volunteer Association, reported on the activities 
of the association. and making a donation to the Fallen Firefighters Memorial fund. Councilor 
Gould reported almost $60,000 has been donated. 

Public Hearing on an Appeal of a Reguest · 
to Close a Portion of North 8th Street 

City Manager Scott. McCLure reported a request to close a portion of 8th Street with a gate had 
been received. The stre~t was originally opened up to nieet fire code requirements. Staff did a 
survey· of the resid~nts and the request was denied. The request then came to the city manager 
and after review,·was denied, anq the Leberti's are appealing·the denial. Mr. McClure noted 
residents in the neighborhood wer~ given notice of the ·public hearing. Mayor Benetti opened 
the public hearing: 

Lou Leberti, 1725 North 8th Street, Coos Bay, reported they built their home in 1974 on 8th 

Street. The street had been closed for many years and at the time the street was closed there 
were no comments about closure. Kathy Leberti commented the reason they requested the 

49 
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Council Minutes- June 7, 2005 

street be closed was due to vehicle speed and careless driving, and the street is narrow. She 
reported 20 of the residents signed the letter supporting closure of the street. Mr. Leberti 
recommended using a locking swing gate to' allow fire apparatus access and briefly reviewed 
history. of development .in the neighborhood and main~enance of the street. Mrs. Leberti 
commented the city's survey had a number of discrepancies arid she suggested they not be 
counted. Mr. and Mrs. Leberti requested the Council consider their concerns for safety and 
approve closing the street. Mayor Benetti confirmed that Mr. Leberti is willing to install the gate 
at his cost, and if in the future the City requested removal, Mr. Leberti would remove the gate. 
There was. further discussion by the Council regarding notice that the street would be opened, 
the possibility of requests to close other city streets, and access by public safety and emergency 
vehicles.. · 

Marlene Boyd, 1690 North 81h Street, Coos Bay, commented on safety concerns due to the 
speed of traffic, and the poor visibility of the street. She supported closing the street. Jack 
Bushmaker, 1050 Redwood, Coos Bay, stated he has lived in the neighborhood for 22 years 
and walks and drives the street frequently without experiencing problems. He expressed 
concern that service vehicles, post office, and school buses would have difficulty if the street is 
closed. Mary Hoffman, 1679 North 81h Street, Coos Bay, commented she has lived in her home 
for 20 years and has concern about safety and speeding on the street. There being no further 
comments, Mayor Benetti closed the public hearing. 

The Council discussed the condition of the street, the results of the city survey, and the history 
of the street being closed. Councilor Gould commented the street had been closed unti11996, 
there are safety concerns and he would support the closure. Councilors Eck, Miller and 
Stufflebean had driven the street and for safety reasons, supported closure of the street. Mayor 
Benetti a!so expressed support for the closure for safety concerns and because a majority of .the 
neighborhood have requested the closure. Councilor Stufflebean moved to direct staff to 
authorize placement of approved apparatus to block the street by June 301h, and approve the 
right of way use permit. Councilor Miller seconded the motion which passed with Mayor Benetti 
and Councilors Eck; Gould, Miller, and Stufflebean voting aye; and Councilors McKeown and 
Muenchrath voting no. Mayor Benetti commented city staff will designate the location for 
placement of the gate and install the dead end signs. 

Public Hearing on a request for a Rezone and 
Plan Amendment of Property Located on South 
11th Street 

Planning Administrator Laura Barron read the public hearing disclosure to the assembly and 
reviewed the area proposed for rezone fro.m commercial to residential. Ms Barron reported the 
Planning Commission approved the proposed rezone on May 1oth and no objections to the 
rezone had been submitted. Mayor Benetti opened the public hearing. There were no comments 
and Mayor Benetti closed·the hearing. Councilor Gould moved to approve the application and 
adopt the Planning Commission's. findings. Councilor Miller seconded the motion which passed 
with the Mayor and all C0uncilors present voting aye: Councilor Gould moved to adopt the plan 
amendment. Councilor Stufflebean seconded the motion which passed with the Mayor and all 
Councilors present voting aye. 
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